GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 15 February 2024 at 7:00pm.

Present



Ms H. Hannan (Chair)

Mrs Moughtin (Deputy Chair)

Mr F. Crompton 

Mr R. Harmer 

Ms V. Heaton 
Ms M. Kelly

Apologise


Mr A. Jones
In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIR’S WELCOME

	23/084

	The Chair welcomed the Board to the February general meeting and the Board sent their best wished to Mr Jones who was absent from this meeting. 

	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MINUTES

	23/085

	The Chair requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 23 January 2024. Ms Heaton proposed the approval of minutes. This proposal was seconded by Mr Harmer and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 3 MATTERS ARISING
	23/086

	Item 23/078 Housing Deficiency Update
The Board noted the content of the communications dated between 29 January and 7 February 2024. These communications provided details of the ongoing dispute with the Department of Infrastructure over their  attempts to reduce the Commissioners’ housing reserve which is earmarked for exploratory works on two properties in Reayrt Aalin. Ms Heaton stated this work was urgently needed. Mr Harmer proposed this matter should be escalated to the Minister if the reserve was not reinstated through the ongoing payment of the usual annual deficiency payment. This proposal was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 23/079 Peel Sewerage Treatment Planning Application

The Board noted this planning application for the sewerage treat plant is to be considered at agenda item 4.

Item 23/079 Housing Rent and Fees
The Board noted the communication had been sent to the Department of Infrastructure.

Item 23/081 Budget 2024/25 
The Board noted a notification had been sent to Treasury and the Department of Infrastructure to advise them of the new rates applicable from 1 April 2024.

Item 23/082 Website and Social Media

The Board noted this matter was an In Committee item.

Item 23/082 Marine Infrastructure Consultation

The Board noted a consultation response should be submitted by 16 February 2024. No comments were made by the Board.

Item 23/083 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners’ Accountant was unable to attend the Board meeting. He was available to attend the March 2024 meeting when the deficiency payment dispute issue may be resolved and the statement of accounts are ready for signing.

No any other business items were considered by the Board.

	
	 
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	23/087
	Item 4 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Crompton reported a Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee had not taken place in January 2024.
Item 4 Planning Application Sewerage Treatment Plant off Glenfaba Road (23/01407/B)
The Board noted the content of the planning application documents. The Town Clerk reported the leachate processing; solar energy production; and highway access to the Heritage trial and Mill Road issues previously raised by the Commissioners were not included within the application. The Town Clerk advised the new site evaluation information showed very little difference between the proposed site and the site the Commissioners’ had recommended as a strategic reserve location for this purpose on the opposite side of the River Neb. The Town Clerk reported all other matters were in accordance with the information previously provided by Manx Utility Authority during their consultation in 2023. Mrs Moughtin proposed the Commissioners should submit a letter of support for this application. This was particularly important following the recent reports of sewerage being deposited on the beach. Ms Heaton seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 5 Planning Applications
The Town Clerk reported planning application 24/00055/B for Ballaterson Farm and the surrounding fields zoned for residential development in the Peel Local Plan had not been formally advertised to date. This would occur once the application was considered by the Council of Ministers.

Item 6 Planning Decision 
The Board noted no planning applications decisions had been referred to the Board for consideration. 

	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	22/088

	Item 7 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Ms Kelly reported the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee had taken place on 17 January 2024 when the following matters were discussed: 
The lead members noted the content of the letter dated 16 January 2024 concerning the Easter Running Festival (29-31 March 2024). The lead members agreed the Commissioners mobile toilets could be used at no cost for this event. These toilets would be in addition to those usually provided by the organiser.  
The Oie Voaldyn organiser confirmed their event scheduled for 4 and 5 May would need a £6000 grant from the Commissioners and permission to place a mobile vehicle selling alcohol. The lead members agreed to seek the Boards view on this arrangement
The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 9 January from the organisers of the Metabolizm event. The Town Clerk is to seek an update from the organisers of this event. 
The lead members noted an additional £1000 financial assistance may be required for the 4 August 2024 Peel Carnival event. The lead members asked for the Chair of the Carnival committee to attend a future meeting. 
The Town Clerk reported the road closure orders had already been submitted for Peel Day on 3 June; Moddey Dhoo TT on 6 June;  MGP Motorcycle Event on 22 August 2024. 

The lead members noted the trees in Rearyt Ny Cronk, Rearyt Ny Kelley required works and the trees in Close Caaig playpark still need removing. The lead members asked for an update of when these works would be carried out. 

The lead members noted the request from Peel Youth Club for financial support to fund their Summer Holiday Club. The lead members agreed to support the 2024 Holiday Club for up to  £5000 subject to receiving Board approval.

The lead members discussed a potential increase in all the fees for the Campsite. The lead members agreed to only increase electricity use costs to £8 per day to cover the 30% increase in Commissioners costs. The cost of this service is now compatible with other Campsites. 

The lead members noted the Librarians report and discussed future works including the use of the Ward Library Trust Fund for the children’s sections. 

The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 8 January 2024 from Filbey’s Food Shack. The lead members agreed the location of the street trader licence would depend on the response from Metabolizm and their plans to use the Marine Parade site in 2024. The lead members agreed to increase the fee from £50 to £500 for this summer seasonal use in 2024. 
The lead members noted the content of the communication 2 January 2024 from Ebb & Flo Water Sports. The lead members welcomed this project which was scheduled to be considered at the next Board meeting. 
The lead members noted expressions of interest had been requested from existing suppliers of beach huts on the Island. The lead members noted the expression of interest allowed for a small trial of 2 or 3 beach huts in 2024 with further huts requiring planning permission prior to installation in 2025. 



	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS

	23/089

	Item 8 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

Mr Harmer reported a Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee had taken place on 12 December 2023 when the following matters were discussed:

The Technical Officer reported that a quote from Manx Utilities has been received for Scallop street lighting for Castle Street, Factory Lane and Queen Street this will be completed over the next few weeks.

The Technical Officer reported that a new Beach Cleaner has been ordered and this should take around 14 weeks to be delivered. It is anticipated that the training for staff on its use will take two days.

The Technical Officer reported new shutters have been installed at the Peel Beach Kiosk along with upgrading the electrics. The cost of this work was approximately £6,000.00.

The Technical Officer reported that the current lease holder for the Bowling Green Café has asked for various maintenance and repairs to be carried out. The Tenant has stated that they would like the outside of the building painted and the paths around the café to be power washed and tidied along with some electrical maintenance. The lead members agreed that some of the cleaning could be done and the electrics assessed to ascertain what minor maintenance works are required. The current old age and condition of the buildings prevents major improvements being undertaken economically to the structure including windows, roof and electrics.

The lead members noted the contents of the Finance Officers report. The lead members noted the Commissioner’s accountant has reviewed the accounts and everything is on target with the budget provision. The fees for the Leece Museum are down and campsite income is slightly under for this stage of the year. The salary expenditure is in line with budget expectations. The commercial refuse income is for the 1st quarter only and the 2nd quarter will be billed shortly.

The lead members noted the reduction in the deficiency payments are still delaying the accounts being signed off. The Auditors are liaising with Government on this issue. 

The lead members noted a complaint has been received regarding a member of the public having a fall at the bus stop opposite the Town Hall. This matter has been reported to the Department of Infrastructure by the Town Clerk.
Item 9 Internal Audit
The Town Clerk requested topics for assessment in the 2024 Internal Audit. The Chair recommended works practices and their management should be reviewed. The Town Clerk advised the issues assessed in the 2023 audit would be reviewed. The new information technology used by the Commissioners and any legislative changes which impact on the Commissioners’ activities would require assessment.
Item 10 2024 Refuse Collection Increases
The Board noted the content of the communication dated 16 January 2024 from the Commissioners’ refuse collection contractor. The communication requested  a 5.2% CPI increase from 1 April 2024. The Town Clerk advised this was in accordance the contract for these works and had been allowed for in the Commissioners’ budget.



	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS
	23/090
	Item 11 Recycling
The Chair stated the Commissioners should assess recycling opportunities including street side collection and neighbourhood collection areas. This matter was delegated to the Finance, Staff Resource and Works Lead Member Committee.

Item 12 Byelaw and Motorhome Parking
The Town Clerk reported the Attorney General Chambers had reviewed the Commissioners’ draft general byelaws and had reported, as expected, the byelaws should not include provisions for motorhome parking in car parks and on the public highway. The Attorney Generals Chamber had stated separate legal provisions already existed for this purpose under the Traffic Regulation Act.

Item 13 Authorised Enforcement Officer

The Chair reported a white van had been parked the Douglas Street Car park for a number of weeks and additional Saturday enforcement was required for the 2 hour disc zone. The Town Clerk advised this operational issue could be quickly facilitated through reporting this matter to the Town Hall reception. This directive will then be given to the Commissioners’ contractor employed to provide the authorized enforcement officer service.

	
	
	

	ITEM 14 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	23/091
	The Chair asked for an update on the sewerage reported on Peel Beach. The Town Clerk reported the Manx Utility Authority and The Commissioners had been in communication between the 12 and 14 February 2024 since the appearance of this material on the beach over the weekend. The response provided by the Manx Utility Authority had reiterated the contents of their public press statements. This advised the deposited materials were naturally occurring, the leaking manhole cover would be fixed and testing of the materials would be undertaken. The Manx Utility Authority had stated they would inform the Commissioners of the results of their testing and when the works on the manhole cover are completed. The Town Clerk advised this press release was confusing and did not appear to have given the necessary reassurance to the public.
The meeting ended at 8:14pm
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